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00.15     Marty was born on January 6, 1924 in Chorzejz¢w, Poland 
25 kilometers from þ¢dz. He was one of six children - four brothers 
and two sisters. His mother died when he was three and his father 
remarried. They were a very happy family. 
 
1.35      His father had a wholesale grocery business and a mill on 
the river. His older brother was an electrical engineer. 
 
2.10      Marty had barely six years of education. 
 
3.15      He had Jewish and non-Jewish friends. The friendships 
started to deteriorate in 1934-1935. Anti-Semitism was on the rise 
throughout Poland. He lived not far from the German border. 
 
4.20      How life changed with the Nazi movement. In 1939 Hitler 
had a speech on the radio for 2 hours. Marty listen carefully and 
knew then that the future of the Jews in eastern Europe would not 
be the same. 
 
5.30      In 1939 he was barely, 4 years old. But by Hitler's 
speech he could see the "dark clouds coming. 
 
6.00      People were not concerned. They felt that the flames 
would burn themselves out and peace would remain. 
 
6.15      Marty was very uncomfortable. He went to the movie house 
and prior to the movie they showed the German military. He felt and 
knew that no one would be able to stop the Germans from invading 
eastern Europe. This he could visualize when he was only 14 years 
old. 
 
7.21      Things changed with him and his non Jewish friends very 
drastically. They were harassed in school end on the streets by 
their non-Jewish friends. People attacked them.  It was unbearable. 
 
11.35     When Marty was 14 he could not ask his father the 
question:  Why don't we leave?  He could see the dark clouds coming 
and getting closer everyday. 
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12.00     Orders that were issued by the Nazis that changed things. 
The solders of foreposts (PH) came to the town on motorcycles. 
 
12.50     This group of soldiers that arrived were called the first 
arrival and they put up signs in Polish and German on the posts. 
There were not any stipulations yet. 
 
13.10     Two or 3 days went by and things returned back to normal. 
After 3 days the Germans soldiers came to the store and took him as 
a guinea pig to the fancy grocery stores and made him taste all of 
the fancy foods and load their trucks. His family back home was 
very worried and depressed they didn't know what had happen.  He 
returned home very late that night. This was his first exposure to 
the German Soldiers. Everything returned back to normal. 
 
14.45     The rules changed. No Jews should be seen on the streets 
after 5 pm. The Star of David had to be worn on the left side and 
on the back. They were not allowed to walk on the sidewalk. It was 
unbearable. Rations were very limited for the Jews compared to what 
was given to the Poles. 
 
15.45     It was even difficult to wait in line for the rations the 
Poles harassed them because of their looks and the Star of David. 
In this time it was very depressing to be a Jew. 
 
16.15     He also spoke of how they were treated differently in 
school in the 30's by the teachers.  They missed exams because of 
their holidays and were treated differently. The teachers were 
outspoken about their anti-Semitic feelings. 
 
16.45     In 1940 the force labor started and they were assigned 
dirty work. 
 
18.00     The city established a Jewish Community Center and 
elected a leader. This leader was the main contact with the 
Germans. When the Germans wanted a 100 Jews the leader was 
responsible for getting them. 
 
18.20     One morning all children 13 to 20 years old had to report 
to the movie house or their families would be punished or killed. 
They were harassed end beaten by the Gestapo SA.  Marty had seen 
the reality of Hitler's promises. The children were loaded on 
trucks and shipped to West (?) to build German highways. 
 
20.30     Marty lasted 6 months and become homesick. He quite 
eating and did some crazy things and they sent him home. 
 
21.00      They were taking him back to þ”dz. He received a sticker 
with his name and prisoner number. When he approached the train he 
told them he lost his sticker and number. He said he did this on 
purpose because he knew he was being taken to þ”dz. 
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22.30      While on the train for 11 hours he passed his own 
station and jumped off the train and walk home 2-3 kilometers. He 
went to the Gestapo office and they were half asleep and they 
stamped his release. 
 
23.45     He was then the only youngster in the city. They 
liquidated the homes and took them away. Then they were put into 
the Ghetto. Prior to going to the Ghetto there was a hanging of 10 
people. One of them was his step uncle. 
 
25.35     Children were taken from their mothers arms and they were 
sent to Chelmno, 70 kilometers from his hometown. Marty after his 
liberation found out that they poured chemicals and chlorine over 
the children and put them alive in the graves at Chelmno. His 
youngest sister died this way. 
 
26.35     Someone informed him that the ground liberated for two 
days. They were buried alive along with their mothers who would not 
release their children. This he felt was a real tragedy. 
 
27.30      Marty's family were all taken to the þ”dz Ghetto. He and 
his family were able to get jobs in the Ghetto. He was an 
electrician. He would work extra for 5 or 6 oz of salami to give to 
his family. The þ”dz Ghetto was know for starvation. When they 
arrived people looked like skeletons. 
 
30.10     The way of live in the Ghetto: No religion was allowed. 
They were not allowed to group together. People just walked in the 
street with no live. 1,000's died daily from starvation. It was a 
strange way of life. 
 
33.35     After Ghetto life: His father was killed by the Kripo 
which was a division of the Gestapo. The family was divided and 
said their goodbyes. In four or five days Marty was sent to 
Auschwitz. His family remained in the þ”dz Ghetto. They arrived at 
Buchenwald in box cars like animals. It was terrible and there were 
no facilities.  It would be horrible to describe. 
 
36.10     Upon the arrival at Buchenwald there were a lot of trains 
that needed to be emptied at the gates. Marty observed prisoners 
walking, arriving, with strip uniforms on. 
 
37.50     The German's would open the car and started the 
selection. Left. Right. The selection was not luck.  They did the 
selection on looks. It was the most horrible scene that anyone 
could imagine. The outcries from mothers and fathers; the 
separation of brothers and sisters from one another. They were 
harassed and beaten. Words can not describe the horrors and the 
selections they had at the gates. 
 
38.20     The people lost their pride, their hair was cut the whole 
body was shaved. It was embarrassing as a youngster. There were 
women and men together but they felt little feelings. 
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39.20     They disinfected their bodies by the showers. Their 
belongings had to be left outside. They check the mouths for gold 
and ripped it out like someone taking a nail out of a piece of 
wood. They took all the jewelry. 
 
41.15     A Day in the camp: It was not a camp for labor but a camp 
for extermination. The fences had wires on them.  People carried 
bricks from and to the same place. There were thousands of people 
of all nationalities. They arrived in the thousands. The gas 
chimneys went around the clock. If the trains were delayed they has 
14-15 blocks on reserve. 
 
43.15     What the day consisted of: At 4 am they were up for head 
count. If the count didn't add up they could be out in -15 degree 
weather for hours. The block eldest counted one hour and went back 
inside and would come out the next to count again. Marty described 
that the counts were often off because people got confused and 
mentally disturbed and didn't know where they were to go. This 
waiting was done only for punishment. The cold coffee and a portion 
of bread was served at 7:30 am and this was the main meal of the 
day. He was in for almost 2 years. 
 
44.00     Marty described the many things he did to survive. He 
said that the Germans liked him and gave him extra bread. 
 
45.30     The behavior of the people in the camp was just like 
animals. After being there for so long you became "silent". They 
searched for rotten potatoes and would steal bread from one 
another.  Marty experienced being a two legged animal. 
 
46.45     The day ended at 5 or 6 pm. In the summer it was later. 
There were no attempts at sabotage. Each person was only concerned 
for himself and their survival. The one thing everyone had in 
common was how they could steal from one another. 
 
48.00     In the evenings people just walked up and down just 
looking like skeletons or sat down if they had no strength. When a 
person stopped caring about themselves and their cleanliness they 
got lice. The worst thing to have was the lice. If you let the lice 
get to you; it would finish you. 
 
50.00     It was difficult to keep clean in the freezing cold and 
to take a bath took time. Marty didn't let the lice get him. 
Keeping away from the lice was a big factor to survival. 
 
53.00     Exposure to Medical experiences: Marty did not see any 
carried out. He did work around Dr. Mengele, Kramer, and Hinder. He 
would see them on a daily basis. He watch youngsters being escorted 
into the lab. He was not aware of what they did. He didn't say that 
he saw them leave. 
 
 
 
54.00     Yom Kippur: A few days before the holiday no rations were 
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given to the blocks. There was no way to know the dates, they 
worked seven days per week. 
 
56.35     Marty tried to describe the scenes inside the gas 
chambers: When asked if he worked in the gas chambers he said 
around. He had seen bodies scarred beyond recognition when they 
touched the wires. This was the lowest time in his life in the 
camp. People wandered around the gas chamber. He could not go on 
and became very emotional and he asked to skip it. 
 
0145      Marty spent 1 and 1/2 years in block 16. He was to be 
shipped to France and there was a ''selection''. They checked you 
mentally and physically. The destination was Mulhouse. His prison 
number was 5l7135. 
 
03.25     He did not go to Mulhouse. He moved from block to block. 
He spent some time in block 6 where the children were. While moving 
from block to block he survived solely on the mercy on the others. 
He said this was not easy. 
 
04.45     He passed another physical and was shipped to Kerlitz PH, 
Berlin to a factory to work because he was an electrician.  He 
spent the rest of his time in Kerlitz. 
 
07.30     In Kerlitz the conditions were not much better but one 
could survive. They gave a little more food. In Kerlitz they lost 
about 2,000. He did not feel that he would survive; others died 
from filth, starvation and disease. 
 
10.25     From the time he entered the Ghetto till he was liberated 
there was no communication from the outside. 
 
11.55     Signs of the end: Marty said the end was unexpected. They 
observed the Gestapo packing files and they could hear the bombing. 
One morning they looked out and the gates were opened and they 
could hear the Russians. He knew then he was liberated. 
 
17.15     After his recovery he went back to his hometown and 
inquired about his relatives. He felt much hate when he returned. 
He then went to live with the Russians and did work with the black 
market. 
 
20.10     He was arrested by the KGB and went into solitary 
confinement for 3 weeks. He stood trail and was released. He then 
went to live in Czechoslovakia. 
 
25.30     Marty had desires as a child to come to the United 
States. He arrived in the United States in October of 1949 and 
moved to Patterson, N.J. 
 
29.15     He felt his first exposure to freedom in New Jersey. 
 
 
35.00     Marty hoped that the holocaust would never happen again. 
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No one should have to go through what he experienced in his life. 
Memories still spin and it is a horrible way to live. 
 
Marty Storch hopes that the interview remains for many generations. 

�.END.  
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